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May 6, 2007 – Sunday 11:00 AM – Dr. David McKinley  

 
[Dr. McKinley, message, “The Transforming Power of Forgiveness”] 
Perfect. Thank you for the wonderful encouragement of that great message in 
song through the Psalms today.  
 
If you’ve ever been in ah… any sort of a public gathering where the Lord’s 
Prayer was being recited aloud and in unison, you know that the unison is 
strong until you get to the seventh line of the prayer… that there always 
comes that moment when you’re coming through the public declaration of the 
prayer and suddenly there’s that uncertainty as to whether the groups going 
to say “forgive us our debts” or “forgive us our trespasses.” And if you 
are like I am on many occasions you just sort of dropped back and waited to 
figure out whether the debtors or the trespassers were going to win in the 
moment [laughter] because you really weren’t sure which way the prayer was 
going to go.  
 
I ah… know about a pastor who used the term trespassers… he  ah… apparently 
was living in a very large city, had an appointment that he had made with a 
family in need, went to the apartment building where this family lived, and 
apparently he drove and drove and drove around the surrounding area and was 
unable to find a parking place. And so as a result he finally pulled his 
car into a ‘no parking zone’, got out of the car, took out a piece of 
notepaper and as he did he began to write a note, and he simply put on it, 
“I have circled the block 10 times. If I don’t park here I’m going to miss 
a very important appointment with a family in my church.” And then he just 
put this across the bottom: “Forgive us our trespasses.”  
 
Well, a few minutes later after he had gone inside to make his appointment, 
a police officer came by. He saw the car there, he got out, he picked up 
the note, he opened it and he read the note. And then he wrote a traffic 
citation. He put it under the windshield wiper there on the windshield of 
the car and then he wrote these words; he said: “I’ve circled this block 
for 10 years. If I don’t give you a ticket I will lose my job.” Then he 
signed it: “Lead us not into temptation.” [pastor chuckles] [laughter] 
 
Well, I don’t know whether you use debts or trespasses but I can tell you 
this: the reason that this line is in the Lord’s prayer is because of the 
fact that we all stumble. And we all stumble not only on which words we 
would say or not say in a moment when we pray this prayer aloud, we all 
stumble in life. And life for many is a stumbling experience. Time and time 
again we struggle with the reality that we don’t live the life we wanted to 
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live, that we failed to live up to the expectations that God has for us, 
the responsibilities and expectations that we should fulfill for others and 
the expectations many times that we even have for ourselves. And so one of 
the great needs in life is to learn what it means to be restored; to know 
the power of confession and restoration when there has been brokenness in 
life. 
 
Our pastor is leading us in a series of messages entitled “The Real 
Secret.” And he’s taken this, of course, because of the great popularity of 
the book called The Secret that says what you need in life is all based on 
the law of attraction. You’re one big magnet and whatever you basically 
give your energy field to in life, you can attract to yourself. And so 
there’s this whole idea… philosophy and religion and ah… and all of this 
coming together in the idea of the secret. 
 
But the Bible’s very clear and very specific that what we need in life is 
not to discover the law of attraction, but we need to learn to live in the 
reality of restoration. And because we are broken and because we stumble 
and because there is this reality of injury that comes in a broken world, 
we need to learn about forgiveness and discover the transforming power of 
forgiveness in our lives with God and with others.  
 
May I invite you to join me in Matthew chapter 6 this morning as we 
continue this study and as we return, of course, to this passage… the 
Lord’s prayer, often called as well the model prayer. Jesus did not say 
when you pray, pray this or say this; He said pray like this. And so what 
this prayer is is giving us a model, giving us an outline, giving us an 
idea of the areas that need to be covered when we pray. And so when we come 
to Matthew chapter 6 and verse 12, the seventh line of the prayer, this is 
what we read: 
 
11) “Give us this day our daily bread.” 
 
And then:  
 
12) “Forgive us our debts as we forgive our debtors… Forgive us our debts 
as we forgive our debtors…” 
 
There are several incites that I want to build our time and our thought 
around this morning on this subject of forgiveness. And Jesus included in 
this prayer the concept of confession and the need for forgiveness. And 
it’s there for several reason but one of the primary things that I want to 
point out to you, not just from the Lord’s Prayer but from the whole 
counsel of Scripture is simple this: that forgiveness is the foundation 
upon which we must all enter into a relationship with God. Forgiveness is 
the foundation for establishing and entering into a relationship with God.  
 
Did you know that the Bible teaches that the greatest problem that every 
human being on the face of planet earth has is that we have a problem 
called sin? And the Bible says that this sin problem only has one solution 
and that solution is a solution that is provided in the person of Jesus 
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Christ who gave Himself as a substitute for our sins. The prophet Isaiah 
said it this way… It says [Isaiah 53:5]: 
 
5) He was wounded for our transgressions, He was bruised for our 
iniquities, and the chastisement of our peace was put upon Him; …” 
 
And so we are given [clap] the experience [clap] of knowing [clap] that 
Christ came in order that He might present Himself as a sacrifice for sin; 
and that through the payment that Jesus makes everyone of us could know and 
could experience God’s forgiveness. The Bible says that we universally are 
in sin. Romans 3:23. Many of you know this verse by heart, but let me just 
remind it… remind you of it today. The Bible says: 
 
23) For all have sinned…  
 
All, not some, not most, not the majority! The Bible says: 
 
23) All have sinned and fallen short of the glory of God. 
 
If I could just illustrate that for you: We could have a little jumping 
contest here today. We could have a little contest and figure out who could 
come the closest to jumping to touch the ceiling. But the reality is it 
really doesn’t matter who you are, how tall you are, or how high you can 
jump; I don’t think that there’s a person in this building that can start 
right here and make it all the way up there, do you? Anybody believe we’ve 
got that here today? I don’t think so. We could all fall from up there down 
here. Right? No problem, the law of gravity takes over. But the reality is 
none of us are able to get to that standard. 
 
Well, God says He has established a standard and not one of us can reach 
it. We look at one another and measure ourselves and compare our goodness 
or our badness based on how tall we are, how high we can jump. But the 
Bible says that from God’s perspective we have all sinned and fallen short, 
and none of us can measure up to God’s standard! And sin has devastating 
consequences. The prophet Isaiah tells us again in Isaiah chapter 59, 
verses 1 and 2. Let me see if we can get this: 
 
1) Behold, the Lord’s hand is not shortened, that it cannot save; neither 
is His ear dull that He cannot hear. 2) But your iniquities have separated 
between you and your God, and your sins have hidden His face from you, so 
that He does not hear. 
 
What is the consequence of sin? Because God is righteous and God is holy 
and God is perfect in His standard, the Bible says that we are separate 
from Him and sin has put us all under judgment. And we are condemned in 
sin. That’s not an encouraging word. That’s not a motivational maxim. I 
know of very few people who want to put Romans 3:23 on their mirror [clap] 
and look at it every day to get them ready to go for the day!  
 
But the fact [clap] of the matter [clap] is this… sin [clap] is 
devastating, sin [clap] is destructive, sin [clap] is [clap] a [clap] debt 
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that we all have before God. But, thank God, He didn’t leave us in debt. He 
didn’t leave it to ourselves to get out because we can’t. We’re over our 
heads. We could never be able to step our way out of sin, and so the Bible 
tells us that Jesus Christ has done something for us. Look at Ephesians 
chapter 1 and verse 7. Listen to what the Scripture says:  
 

7) In Him (that is, in Jesus)we have redemption through His blood, the 
forgiveness of our sins (or our trespasses), according to His grace. 
 
Jesus is the one who has provided forgiveness. And because God has 
established forgiveness in Christ every one of us can enter into a 
relationship with God whereby we can be forgiven; our past can be forgiven; 
our present can be transformed, our future can be filled with hope because 
of what Christ had done for us. 
 
One other passage on this matter that I would point out to you… Colossians 
3, verses 14 and 15 [NOTE: Should be Colossians 2:13-14]. I know I’m not 
giving you time to turn to all of these but please write them down; please 
mark them, when you have time, in your Bible. But listen to this: 
 
13) And you, who were dead in your trespasses and in the uncircumcision of 
your flesh, God has made alive together with Him, having forgiven us all 
our trespasses, 14)by canceling the record of the death that stood against 
us with it’s legal demands. This He set aside, nailing [strike] it to 
[strike] the cross [strike]. 
 
Some translations say: He took out… He blotted out the handwriting that was 
against us. One little boy was asked about that in Sunday school and he said, 
“That just means God has a big eraser.” [pastor chuckles] And that’s exactly 
right. God can take away sin! God can give you a new life! God can change where 
you’ve been, and even the impact of where you’ve been… on where you’ve been, on 
where you’re going in the future. But it all begins the moment that you 
understand that you need to be forgiven; that you need to come before God, that 
you need to acknowledge your need of salvation… the offense of your sin, and you 
cry out to Him and say, “God, be merciful to me, a sinner.”  For He has given a 
promise to all who call upon His name. You can be saved, you can be forgiven.  
 
You see, salvation is free but salvation is not cheap. It’s free in that it’s 
extended to each and every one who’s willing to confess their sins and to turn to 
Jesus Christ. But it’s not cheap because it cost God the death of His Son on the 
cross in order that He might provide the payment of sin for us. 
 
Have you received that gift? Have you been forgiven? Do you know that you know 
that you know that you have a relationship with God today because you have 
entered into that relationship, not by works of righteousness which you have 
done, but based according to His mercy and what He’s done for you in the 
forgiveness of Christ? If you haven’t, today can be that day. If you want to, 
this moment can be that moment, not because of what I say to you but because of 
what God’s word says to you! This is what Christ has done for us and every one of 
us can know the forgiveness of sins and can know what it means to begin a 
relationship with God in Jesus Christ. 
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The Bible says [John 1:12]: “As many as received Him (that is, Jesus) to them 
He gives the right to become the children of God even to those who believe 
upon His name.” And if you believe on His name, you can enter into a 
relationship… you can establish a relationship… you can be called a child 
of God. So forgiveness is the foundation for establishing a relationship 
with God. 
 
There’s something else that I want you to see about forgiveness today, and 
this is even ah… much more… relevant to the context in which I’ve read it 
to you this morning, and that is that forgiveness is a condition for 
enjoying fellowship with God. Forgiveness is the way I get into my 
relationship with God. I need to be forgiven and have my sins cleansed and 
covered, and Christ has done it. But now the way that I maintain my 
fellowship with God is through forgiveness and through confession.  
 
You see Christians sin. To be a Christian is not to be perfect. Maybe 
you’ve seen one of those bumper stickers that says: “Please be patient with 
me. I’m not finished yet. I’m not perfect yet. I haven’t gotten to be what 
God’s going to make me, yet.” And that is true because living in this life… 
living in a sin stained world, Christians stumble… Christians sin.  
 
That’d be a good place for an Amen. Yeah, let’s just confess publicly. I 
know some churches do it privately. We do it publicly in the Baptist 
church. We just go on and say, ‘Yeah, we’ve done it. We’ve sinned.’ Right? 
Amen? [Amen] Alright, good, thank you. I just want to be sure I’m not alone 
in this confession this morning. [laughter] And we sin in all kinds of 
ways. Sins of commission and sins of omission.  
 
Maybe you heard about the kids in the Sunday school class who… the teacher 
was asking them if they could define the difference between sins of 
commission and sins of omission. And one little girl lifted her hand and 
she said, “Teacher, I know what the sins of commission are.” She said, “The 
sins of commission … it’s kind of like when your mom and dad tell you not 
to do something and you do it anyway.” She said, “That’s exactly right. 
That’s commission.” And then there was a little boy who said, “Oh I know 
what the sins of omission are! I know what the sins of omission are!” And 
she said, “Tell me, what is it?” He said, “Those are the sins you’re 
planning to commit but you haven’t gotten around to them yet.” [pastor 
chuckles] [laughter] 
 
Whether it’s a sin of commission or a sin of omission, the reality is… is 
that we struggle with sin. And the Bible says that sin has an impact on our 
lives as believers. It doesn’t sever our relationship with God. To sin as a 
Christian does not mean that God says, “Alright, [tap, tap, tap] that was 
enough. I’m through with you!” Because for God to ever turn you away after 
He saved you by His grace, Christ would have to come from heaven and suffer 
and be crucified again, for you to be saved a second time! Salvation is 
once for all, by the one for all sacrifice of Jesus Christ! And it is 
sealed and it is permanent when you trust in Jesus Christ! 
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But having said that, we have times in our lives where we sin. Now let me 
say that if you persist in a pattern of sin and you have no conscience, and 
you have no sense of remorse, and you have no sense of conviction about 
sin, then you better go find out whether or not you ever got saved; because 
you can’t sin and enjoy it as a Christian. If you are truly [strike] a 
Christian, you cannot sin and enjoy living in sin. 
 
Here’s how the Bible describes it… First John, chapter 1 and verse 7: 
 

7) But if we walk in the light as He is in the light, we have fellowship 
with one another, and the blood of God’s Son Jesus Christ cleanses from all 
s… sin. 8) And if we say we have no sin, we deceive ourselves, and the truth 
is not in us. 9) But then if we confess our sins, He is faithful and just 
to forgive us our sins and to cleanse us from all unrighteousness. 
 
The Bible acknowledges the reality that Christians sin. We sin sins of 
commission and we sin sins of omission. We not only have sins of action, we 
have sins of attitude. And the way that I maintain connectedness and 
fellowship with God is through faithful and regular confession of my sin.  
 
It’s very much like what happens in a marriage. A couple is going along. 
They fall deeply in love. They decide that they want to get married. And 
they stand at that altar and they walk out, planning to live happily ever 
after. But I always remind every couple that I marry, that you are not only 
going to have the stresses and the strains of things that happen on he 
outside… there are probably going to be one or two disagreements in your 
life together. And when there are disagreements and when there are sparked 
and emotive responses, many times there can be an injury in the 
relationship.  
 
Now when a couple has an argument it doesn’t mean that they’re not married 
anymore. [yes] (Thank you) But on the other hand [laughter] what it does 
mean is things aren’t going to be very fun around there till they get it 
right. You know what I’m talking about? I mean, they may have a 
relationship but they’re not having much fellowship. They’re not living in 
future tense, they’re just living tense. And when they’re living tense 
[laughter] and in the midst of the conflict of that relationship with their 
mate, they haven’t changed the relationship but they’ve broken the 
fellowship [clap]. 
 
And that’s exactly what happens in the lives of believers. We get to the 
place where we sin and we violate something and then we need to get it 
right with God. Now how do we do that? The Bible says that we must confess. 
If we confess our sins, God [1 John 1:9] “is faithful and just to forgive us 
of our sins and to cleanse us from all unrighteousness.” Now what is 
confession? 
 
Well let me say that confession is not admission. It’s not just admitting 
something. Too many people want to say confession is just saying, “Yeah, 
well I did it; that’s it.” I mean, I can tell you right now if a husband 
walks up to his wife and he said something mean to her and he just walks up 
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and says, “Yeah, well I said it”, I can promise you right now [tap] that 
kind of admission ain’t gonna go anywhere on getting that marriage back on 
track. But if he goes to her and says, “Honey, I know that I was 
insensitive. I know that I was sarcastic. I know that I said things that I 
shouldn’t have said. I know that I used words that hurt you. I know…” Guys, 
you just gotta keep it going. Let me just tell you, you gotta work on this! 
[laughter] But if you… you’ll get it up there, she’ll realize that you’re 
not just admitting it, but that you are agreeing with her.  
 
You see, confession is not admitting to God that I did something wrong. 
Confession isn’t getting caught and saying, “Yeah, I did it.” Confession is 
agreeing with God about my sin and turning from it. It’s willingness to say 
before God, “I made a choice, and not only did I make a choice, I was 
defiant; I was self deceived. I did what you told me not to do. And yet, 
God, I come before You because Your word says that if I confess that you 
are faithful and just to forgive me and to cleanse me from all 
unrighteousness.”  
 
How should confession take place in my life? Well, very simply this… 
confession when it needs to take place should be done immediately. As soon 
as you realize that you have sinned, you need to stop and confess. I’m 
afraid too many of us treat our sins and our offenses kind of like we do 
our email inbox.  
 
You how it gets where your email… you just keep getting more and more email 
and you click on it and you look at it and you say, “Well I got to deal 
with that later.” So you turn it off and look at the next one… And the next 
thing you know, you look at your inbox and you just got all this email that 
hasn’t been dealt with, and it’s just piling up and you’re just looking at 
it, and you’re frustrated, and you’re thinking, “What am I going to do? And 
what am I forgetting?” And you just feel covered up. If you do that… 
anybody else do…?? I do that all the time. I just confess it publicly. I 
don’t… I don’t deal with everything one by one. I… I’ll look at them and 
try to figure out which one I need to do first and then I just get lists of 
them going. 
 
And in much the same way that’s what many people do with their sins. They 
don’t confess sin immediately. They just let it start building up like one 
big inbox and it just gets larger and longer and worse. And before we know 
it we are living a miserable existence! 
 
As my pastor Adrian Rogers, who said on many occasions, “the most miserable 
man on the face of the earth is not the lost man… the unsaved man, but it 
is the Christian who is living out of fellowship with God.”  
 
You may be miserable today because there needs to be a confession in your 
life and that confession needs to take place not when you get home, not at 
the end of the day today, not when you get to your quiet time tomorrow… You 
[strike] may need [strike] to stop [strike] today [strike] and say, “Today, 
now, immediately,  “God, I’m convicted and I want to be forgiven.”  
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Not only should it be done immediately, it needs to be done specifically. 
Not just “God, cleanse me of all my sins. Amen.” You need to get in the 
habit of doing that end of the day prayer. “God, just cover all my sins. 
Amen.”  
 
It’s kind of like a young man I knew years ago. He’s now a pastor in east 
Texas but he was our student pastor at our church in Florida and ah… he 
said that he had started a little practice in his life, and that is that 
when he and his wife would go to the grocery store they’d just bring all 
the groceries in and put them on the table. And then he’d have one big 
prayer of blessing over all the groceries so that when they sat down every 
day they could save time by not having to pray meal at [tap] a [tap] time 
[tap]. [laughter]  
 
You know what? I know a lot of people who do that with sin. They want to go 
out and sin one by one, but then they just want to confess it in one big 
gross thing. You know, “God, forgive all my sins. Amen.” 
 
When you confess, don’t confess generally; confess specifically. “Lord, I 
deceived… Lord, I was jealous… Lord, I was mean… Lord, I was angry… Lord, I 
was selfish!”  
 
Confess immediately, confess specifically, and then confess humbly. When 
you confess, confess humbly before the Lord. I’ve got to tell you, when you 
finish confessing your sins, there is not a sense of brokenness to your 
pride and a sense of brokenness before God, I’m not really sure what’s 
happened. Because the Bible says [Psalm 51:17], “A broken and contrite spirit, 
God will not despise.”  There should be a humility. There should be a 
recognition that I’m not on top of the world and that frankly I want to be 
right with God again.  
 
And so I confess immediately, I confess specifically, I confess humbly, 
but, thank God, I can confess my sins confidently. I can do it confidently. 
You know why? Because the Bible says that He says in His word that [1 John 
1:9] “if we confess our sins, He is faithful and He is just to forgive us of 
our sins and to cleanse us from all unrighteousness.” 
 
Bill Bright, a wonderful Christian leader, who’s now in heaven, often spoke 
of this as spiritual breathing. He said every Christian needs to learn to 
develop the habit of breathing, where on a regular basis we [breath out] 
exhale the bad, [breathe in] inhale the good. We confess what we’ve done 
but we inhale the promise of God’s grace, His forgiveness, His covering in 
our lives. And we remember that He is a shield and a defender of our faith 
and of our life in His grace. 
 
So forgiveness… forgiveness is the foundation for entering a relationship 
with God. Forgiveness is also the way whereby we are able to maintain our 
fellowship with God. It is the condition whereby we maintain our fellowship 
with God.  
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But let me just close this message out… and I just want you to stay tight 
for 2 more minutes. Forgiveness is the expectation for restoring brokenness 
with others. It’s very important that we see the God side but let me be 
sure we see the human side. Because this is what Jesus said [Matthew 6:12], 
“And forgive us our debts as we forgive our debtors.” It’s not just enough 
for me to know that God has forgiven me. I’ve got to become an extension of 
that forgiveness in the life of others.  
 
Jesus made a big deal out of this over in Matthew 18. He talked about a 
king… a king who had many debtors and he started with a slave… a servant 
who was in his kingdom who owed him a great amount of money and he called 
him in and he said, “Alright, pay me what you owe me or you’re going to 
prison.” And the Bible says that when that man stood before the king that 
he was broken and he was contrite, and he said, “King, have mercy on me. 
Have pity for me. My wife won’t have a husband. My children won’t have a 
father. Please forgive me. I’ll pay you! I’ll pay you! I’ll pay you!” And 
you know what the king said? “Okay, okay, I forgive you of this debt. Now 
you go out and make life right.”  
 
But Jesus said that same man went out and he had had a debt of over ten 
thousand, as though it were units of cost of value that had been forgiven 
against him. But he went out and found a man who had a hundred denari 
against him and you know what he did? He grabbed up his friend. He said, 
“Hey, you owe me some money! Give it to me!” And the Bible said that same 
man who had been forgiven much ended up taking that other man and put him 
in prison, and then another. And when the king learned that the man he had 
forgiven had gone against all of those others of his own peer group and had 
taken them one by one to take from them and put them in prison, then he 
called that one back and in Matthew chapter 18 the Bible says that when he 
stood there, He said, “You wicked servant! I forgave you all of the debt 
because you pleaded with me and how could you not have mercy on your fellow 
servant as I had mercy on you?” The Bible says that forgiveness is an 
expectation. It’s an expectation of what God expects of us once we have 
been forgiven by Him.  
 
I do tell every couple at every wedding that I perform that not only is it 
important for them to make vows to one another about what they will do, but 
I always ask them this question: “Do you promise that according to the 
Scripture that you will be kind, tenderhearted, always forgiving one 
another as God in Christ sake has forgiven you?” And I ask them according 
to Ephesians 4:32: “Are they willing to confess, standing publicly, that 
they will be a union of two good forgivers?” Because a great marriage takes 
forgiveness.  
 
But it’s not only true in marriage; it’s true in life. God is looking for 
us to be reconcilers and to bring about the union and the renewal that 
comes through forgiveness. In fact, the Bible says if you forgive others, 
God will forgive you. But if you don’t forgive others, God is going to hold 
you at bay. He’s going to hold you away, because you cannot be right with 
God and be wrong with others. 
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Now C. S. Lewis has said, and I agree with him: “Everyone says forgiveness 
is a lovely idea until they have something to forgive.” It’s a great idea 
but when you have to forgive, it’s hard. It’s hard because you hurt; it’s 
hard because you’re disappointed. It’s hard because it’s painful.  
 
And maybe you look at some one who’s offended you. Maybe you can think of 
someone who has crossed the line with you. Maybe you can think of someone 
who’s injured you today and you look at me and you say, “Yes, they do not 
deserve my forgiveness!” and you’re right. Some of them do not. But 
forgiveness isn’t based on the deserving quality of the one forgiven. 
Forgiveness is based on the grace and mercy that God has put in my heart. 
And the only way that I can ever be whole in life is when I learn what it 
means to forgive. 
 
I have a little cycle that I want to put on the screen. It’s… ah… just kind 
of a closing comment here that I want you to see. But I think it’s very 
important today because I really do believe this is what we need to 
understand in life. Whenever there’s a point of brokenness in life, it 
always invites bitterness. You can’t be hurt and be neutral. Just try 
hitting your thumb with a hammer, right? There’s not much neutrality in 
that. When there’s brokenness… what is the feeling, what is the response? 
It’s an intensity of anger. And where there is brokenness, brokenness in my 
life always invites bitterness. But here’s the other thing… bitterness 
increases my brokenness. The more I indulge the bitterness… the more I give 
in… the more I take of it, the more it begins to take over my life.  
 
The Spiderman movie has made it’s début this weekend… Spiderman III. Proved 
to be the highest grossing one-day opening of any movie in history. But 
interestingly enough the key in this movie is the story of the need for 
forgiveness. And there’s one line where Spiderman’s aunt… Peter Parker’s 
aunt looks at him and says (speaking of revenge), “It is a poison. It will 
take you over and then it will destroy your life.” 
 
I want you to know bitterness is destructive. It’s a poison. It’ll destroy 
everything about you. And you don’t have to be a superhero to figure that 
out. Let me just tell you, you can live life knowing the destructive power 
of bitterness. So brokenness invites bitterness. Bitterness increases 
brokenness.  
 
But then, listen to this: Bitterness demands forgiveness. The only way I’m 
going to get free of bitterness is to forgive. And I’ve got to know that 
forgiveness of God in my life that I might share the forgiveness of God 
with others. But the beauty of it is this, wherever there is forgiveness, 
it mends the brokenness. I didn’t mean it takes away what happened. It 
changes the way that you see and that you experience what has happened in 
your life. Therefore forgiveness is vital… it is essential in our walk with 
Christ. 
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Where do you stand on this matter of debts, trespasses today? I don’t mean 
which word do you use. Where are you? First and foremost, do you need to 
enter into a relationship with God through the Lord Jesus Christ? Do you 
need to know that your sins are forgiven? Do you need to know today that 
you have begun a new life, that your past has been taken away and that you 
can be transformed by the power of forgiveness? If that’s where you are, I 
want you to know right now based on the authority of God’s word, you can 
leave this place today transformed by the power of God’s forgiveness.  
 
Others of you are here today, and there’s brokenness in your relationship 
with God. You need to confess your sin. You need to begin again. And I want 
you to know, I believe that moments like this moment in a church service 
can be the platform for a new beginning in your walk with Christ.  
 
Others of you may have been broken in a relationship and hurt in a church. 
And maybe you’re here and you come and you sit out on the periphery… on the 
margins. You’re glad to be here but you just don’t want to get engaged 
again because you’re afraid you might get hurt. 
 
But I want you to know that you need today… many of you… to let this be a 
moment in time where forgiveness is said in your heart and where you begin 
to engage and enter again into relationship… into the church… the community 
of faith, and begin to live out your faith for the glory of God. 
 
Others of you today may have someone that needs to be forgiven in your 
life. You’re living … you’re living carrying IOU’s in your pocket, waiting 
for a day when you can get even. Can I encourage you to do something better 
than get even? Can I encourage you to get ahead; and the way you get ahead 
is you begin to extend forgiveness, and God gives you freedom, and God 
gives you peace, and God gives you mercy, and the power of forgiveness is 
transforming in your life and in your relationships.  
 
You say, “Well, I don’t feel like forgiving them!” Well that’s okay. Did 
you know that your feelings always follow your actions? And when you take 
an action, the feelings will follow. And it all begins with starting with 
the action of forgiveness. 
 
Father, I thank You today for all of these who are here in this service 
today. I thank You for the power of Your word and the message of 
forgiveness that comes throughout all of the pages of Scripture… Your 
wonderful love, Your bountiful mercy, Your incredible grace. And I pray 
that You would let this place be a place of grace and of mercy and of 
forgiveness in this moment. In Jesus’ name. Amen 
 
I want you to look up and as you look up I want you to stay with me, here 
on the floor, there in the balcony. Every one standing, no one leaving. 
We’re going to take just a few moments to close this service today by 
extending an invitation, and the invitation is several fold. [music begins] 
First, if you want to know Christ and His forgiveness, I invite you to 
come.  
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I invite you to do something here on the lower floor if you’re here, by 
simply stepping out into an aisle and make your way and stand right here 
with me. This place is a place of decision. I’m not asking you to come and 
look at the crowd; I’m asking you to come and look at me. Just stand and 
put your toes right here. But I’m asking you to come and say, “Today I want 
to know God’s love and forgiveness in my life.” 
 
Others of you today need to take a step of faith and obedience, maybe 
following Christ in baptism as we talked about ear… earlier. Or maybe you 
need to follow Christ by uniting with this church. Don’t let a bad 
experience keep you living on the periphery of where you need to be 
spiritually in life. Step into a relationship. Begin again in fresh 
fellowship. Let today be a day of renewal. Maybe you come from a great 
church but you want to come and help this church preach and proclaim the 
message of God’s love and forgiveness. I invite you to come. 
 
Maybe you just want to come and use this altar, these steps as a place to 
say, “Lord, I’ve come to confess,” and to let God work something new in 
you. Maybe you need to come and say, “Lord, I’m going to go home and make 
something right with a member of my family. I’m going to go to work this 
week… I’m going to go to school this week… I’m going to seek confession and 
reconciliation. As much as it depends on me, I’m going to live at peace 
with others.”  
 
If you’re there in the balcony we have several ministers who are standing 
ah… just behind those of you in the front section, just below those of you 
in upper section. You don’t need to come here. You just go to one of our 
ministers there. They’ll talk with you, they’ll celebrate with you what 
you’ve done. We’ll take time to get and give you some information and we’ll 
thank God for His work in this place. 
 
The transforming power of forgiveness; let it be seen, let it be known, let 
it be experienced [clap] right now, [clap] right here as we follow Christ 
and respond to His word today. 
 
Let’s sing, Todd. You come right here. We’ll wait.  


